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Draft Minutes
Temagami Lakes Association Annual General Meeting –Friday, July 25, 2014   10 a.m.
The 83rd Temagami Lakes Association Annual General Meeting was held at Camp Wabun.

Greetings: TLA President Chip Kittredge began the meeting by welcoming members and guests.  He thanked Camp Wabun for allowing the meeting to be held at this site. Chip introduced Mayor Lori Hunter and asked her to address the members. 

Lori Hunter provided an overview of town activities, budgets and taxes.  She encouraged members of the lake community to get involved in local community improvement projects, to remain active in the local government affairs and to make sure that all property owners were correctly listed on the municipal website for voting eligibility.  Mayor Hunter thanked the lake community for participating in the Fire Response initiative and reported that “Option 3” was selected for 2014 implementation. This will include sign-up and dissemination for a 2015 start date. Taxes were overall up 2% over last year.
Introductory Remarks and Quorum Confirmation.
TLA President Chip Kittredge again thanked members for taking time out of their holiday to attend the 83rd meeting.  He thanked those who have served but are now stepping down such as the Editor of the Temagami Times, Elaine Gunnell and Web Master, Sandra Healy.  These positions will need to be filled for next year.

Chip reported on the many initiatives that the TLA is working on and/or considering in the future under the theme of a “convergence of information” including: digitizing archived TLA records, online access to the TLA Directory, and social media presence of the TLA .  He again reiterated that the work of the organization is accomplished largely through volunteers with their time or financial support.  Chip thanked all the volunteers who make the organization a success and reached out to those who may have advice, interest, knowledge and/or wisdom moving forward with future automation to contact the TLA. 

A quorum was confirmed.

Approval of the Agenda
Mike Bloomfield moved to approve the agenda. Tom Whyte seconded. Motion carried.
Adoption of the minutes of the 2013 AGM

John Hyde moved to approve the minutes of the 2012 AGM. Mary Soper seconded. Motion carried.
Introduction of Directors
President Chip Kittredge introduced the members of the board who were present, Tim Richardson, Gerry Kluwak, Will Goodman, Pete Calverley, Justin Metz, David McFarlane and Andrew Healy.  Unable to attend: Ted Tichinoff.  Chip thanked executive secretary, Peter Healy for ‘making all things possible.’ Chip also recognized previous presidents in attendance: Andrew Healy, Vince Hovanec, Hilton Young, Brad Hall and Barry Smith.
Resolution 1: Approval of 2013 Financial Statements
Peter Healy, standing in for Treasurer David McFarlane, reviewed the 2013 financial statement.  Overall it was a good year ending with a surplus.  Significant variances from the prior year included comments on the water testing initiative.  The TLA paid $19,447 for water testing, approximately one fifth of its total budget. He thanked the members for the over $8,000 contributions to help offset the costs of this important initiative.  The TLA directory is sent to all adult members within the TLA and continues to be a large expense to the association.  As such, only one publication may be made available to members.  Numerous requests for the  “Temagami Cooks” cookbook resulted in the book being reprinted this year.

Rocco Tamburro moved to approve the 2013 financial statement. Steve Drake seconded. Motion carried.

Resolution 2: It was moved by Steve Drake and seconded by Mary Soper to approve the actions of the Directors and Officers since commencement of the 2012 AGM.  Motion carried.
Committee Reports
Municipal Election: Peter Healy commented on the importance of checking your eligibility status for voting in the upcoming November 27 election for the town council.  It is easy to check via the Municipal website. Clarification was made by Mayor Lorie Hunter that a spouse of an owner or tenant is eligible to vote in municipal elections. 
Water Quality Studies:  Diana Van Vlymen reported on the findings of the water quality testing done last year.  She reported the lake to be in good condition and that it will continue to be monitored by the TLA for trends.   She encouraged everyone to practice good stewardship of the lake and land by maintaining healthy septic systems, using natural vegetation and no fertilization and phosphate free soaps. 

Peter Healy commented on two additional studies being undertaken on the lake: Water testing will continue on the out- flow from the Sherman mine into Lake Temagami to ensure that it meets the water quality standard before the mine is released of its obligation of the site from the Ministry of the Environment and Director Tim Richardson’s son, Dr.Murray Richardson, will help us begin a water testing for chlorophyll levels on the lake.
TERAS (Temagami Environmental Research and Stewardship)
Tim Richardson introduced the formation of a charitable organization established as a fundraising mechanism to specifically address environmental initiatives on Lake Temagami.  Members include Gerry Kluwak, Andrew Healy, and Chip Kittredge and Peter Healy. The TERAS board will be controlled by the board of the TLA.

The organization will soon be able to accept tax-deductible donations from Canadians. Further information regarding this initiative will be forth coming through the TLA website and the Temagami Times. 

TLA member Walter Ross expressed his concern about the creation of TERAS as another charitable organization in addition to the TCF on Lake Temagami. He felt that the purposes of the TCF and TERAS were similar and that TCF was already set up to offer receipts for charitable donations from both Americans and Canadians. Specifically he wanted it reflected in the minutes that he opposed the formation of TERAS.  Directors Richardson and Kluwak responded explaining that TERAS, unlike TCF, was focused on supporting specific research and sustainability projects related to Lake Temagami environmental issues only.

Protection of Persons and Property:  
Will Goodman reported that crime has increased on the lake. Not limited to stealing gas cans, crime has increased to equipment and ‘high-end’ property. A very key concern to the TLA and its members, the TLA has been actively working with Crime Stoppers and the OPP to address this issue.  Over 140 cottages are currently being monitored through the ‘property patrol’ provided by the TLA.

Don Johnson, chair of the Police Services for Temagami, reinforced the crime problem and encouraged that crimes (no matter how small) be reported and that personal equipment be engraved or otherwise permanently marked with owner identification.

Matt Dufresne, Constable with the OPP has been specifically assigned to Lake Temagami and will be responsible for providing oversight and coordination between all parties of all Break and Entry (B and E).  A more proactive approach and focus are being taken to reduce crime.  Key messages were to: engrave and/or mark all personal property; report crime (suspects cannot be charged unless the crime is reported); if you notice a crime has been committed—call OPP immediately and do not touch anything as it contaminates scene for gathering of evidence.  A web site is available to report crimes (less than $5,000 value)  over the internet. www.opp.ca/reporting  Action being taken now: media blitz for awareness (radio and TLA), Joint task force with Bear Island police and new/increased surveillance at the Landing.  Constable Dufresne remained to be available for members after the meeting.

During the discussion on property protection, several members spoke up about their serious concerns regarding the increase in criminal activity on the lake over the past winter. There was talk about the need for greater support from both the O.P.P. as well as the TLA. It was clear that there were numerous members who wanted to participate in the discussion, but the meeting then moved on to the next agenda item.  Several members approached Officer Dufresne after the meeting and spoke to him about their specific concerns regarding break ins. 
Broad Scales Fisheries Monitoring Program 
Based in numerous queries from members, Jeff Amos- Fish Population Specialist with the MNR was asked by the TLA to present an overview of fisheries monitoring in Ontario.  Testing will continue on the lake this summer using gill nets set at various points around the lake in the month of August. 

An article reporting the sampling of fish and results will be reported in the fall Temagami Times.
Friends of Temagami – Temagami Trails Report
Bob Olajos reported generous donations from the TLA, the Temagami Community Foundation and private parties to build a new dock on the NE corner of Temagami Island.  This dock allows parking and access to the trails around the old growth forests on Temagami Island.  Volunteers annually clear and mark trails and a new map is available in the TLA. 

Partners for Wolf Lake:  With the help of  a donation by the TLA artists joined together for an art camp.  The works culminated into a showing in North Bay and Hamilton. All proceeds go to the Wolf Lake Program.  A book of the history of Wolf Lake and photos of some of the artworks is available for sale and will be available at the corn roast and after that at the TLA office.
Temiskaming Health Unit
Amanda Monegeon provided the names of key resource personnel for information regarding drinking water quality, water treatment (Tara Johnston) and waste management (Doug Metson). A very thorough and professional report was provided for all members and can also be accessed through the TLA website.  Amanda encouraged all to contact the Temiskaming Health Unit with any feedback, questions or comments with regard to what information they may want to know or how the Temiskaming Health Unit could best reach out to the community.
Special Guest Dick Lewis of Camp Wabun 
In 2014 1700 participants in 8 youth camps represent approximately $3.5 million to the community.  But what wilderness tripping really provides are lifelong experiences and the creation of competence and confidence to all that participate.  If we had never experienced a wilderness canoe adventure Dick took us all, in 5 minutes, on a mind trip where we could feel the passion and the wonder of wilderness tripping. May it never end.
Other business

Peter Healy, on behalf of the TLA board and members, presented Dick Lewis with a donation to the Wabun camper scholarship fund in appreciation for the years that Wabun has hosted the annual AGM meeting.

Peter recognized the other directors of Wabun (present and not), Marg Lewis, Nibby Hinchman, and Russell Tuckerman and acknowledged all the kitchen staff who provided a delightful luncheon to all. 

The by-law change last year allowed the extension Chip Kittredge’s presidency to a second year to the benefit of all members.  A hearty thank you was presented by Peter Healy  on behalf of the entire membership.

Chip Kittredge thanked Robin Deninger for taking minutes again this year and closed the “full and informative” meeting.

A motion to adjourn moved by Hilton Young and seconded by Nicole Booker.  Carried.

Questions and Answers:

Q: Jack Goodman asked about the TLA’s ‘involvement’ with or role regarding municipal elections and clarification of the ‘in-person’ requirements for elected counselors to attend municipal meetings.


A: Peter Healy stated that the TLA does not endorse any candidate. The board in August will address how to best inform the members of the upcoming election as the Temagami Times, which normally publishes a summary bio of each candidate will not be published until after the election.  Counselors may attend committee meetings via Skype or phone but physical presence will be required to vote at council meetings.

Q: Dan O’Mara asked if the TLA website could be used by candidates.  

A: Peter Healy responded that TLA website is not available as a forum for any candidate.

Q: Susan Shane asked about a study underway to test ‘residue’ from motor boats.  

A: Chip Kittredge made a note to look into it.

Q: Linda Cain asked what the pesticide was being sprayed along the mine road?

A: Peter Healy said he would look into it.

Q: Peggy Shardelow asked about the coordination of Bear Island Police and the OPP.

A: Matt Dufresne of the OPP commented on the excellent working relationship with Bear Island and OPP’s power of arrest on the island.

Q: Debbie Nixon addressed Jeff Amos of the MNR regarding reports of MNR employees taking fish out of gill nets on Cross Lake, killing them and throwing them on shore.  

Unfortunately 90% of the fish ‘caught’ during the monitoring program are in fact killed.  This represents perhaps a total of 50 each of walleye and lake trout killed within a season.  For a 22,000 hectare lake this amount is negligible.
Q:  Jack Goodman asked about the MNR restriction of sale of crown land on Lake Temagami and as this is a trout lake. Has there been any change in council abiding by this MNR ruling?

A: There has been no change in Provincial Policy 
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